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under a financing agreement. Such 
amounts shall, on demand, be refunded 
to CCC by the exporter. 

§ 1488.19 [Reserved] 

§ 1488.20 Officials not to benefit. 
No member of or delegate to Con-

gress, or Resident Commissioner, shall 
be admitted to any share or part of the 
financing agreement or to any benefit 
that may arise therefrom, but this pro-
vision shall not be construed to extend 
to the financing agreement if made 
with a corporation for its general ben-
efit. 

§ 1488.21 Exporter’s records and ac-
counts. 

CCC shall have access to and the 
right to examine any directly pertinent 
books, documents, papers and records 
of the exporter involving transactions 
related to the financed export credit 
sale until the expiration of three years 
after the end of the financing period. 

§ 1488.22 Communications. 
(a) Unless otherwise provided, writ-

ten requests, notifications, or commu-
nications by the applicant pertaining 
to the financing agreement shall be ad-
dressed to the Assistant Sales Man-
ager, Commercial Export Programs, 
Office of the General Sales Manager, 
U.S. Department of Agriculture, Wash-
ington, DC 20250. 

(b) [Reserved] 

§ 1488.23 OMB Control Numbers as-
signed pursuant to the Paperwork 
Reduction Act. 

The information collection require-
ments contained in these regulations (7 
CFR part 1488) have been approved by 
the Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) in accordance with the provi-
sions of 44 U.S.C. Chapter 35 and have 
been assigned OMB Control Number 
0551–0021. 

[Amdt. 8, 50 FR 13967, Apr. 9, 1985] 

PART 1491—FARM AND RANCH 
LANDS PROTECTION PROGRAM 

Subpart A—General Provisions 

Sec. 
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1491.4 Program requirements. 
1491.5 Application procedures. 
1491.6 Ranking considerations and proposal 

selection. 
1491.7 Funding priorities. 

Subpart B—Cooperative Agreements and 
Conservation Easement Deeds ec. 

1491.20 Cooperative agreements. 
1491.21 Funding. 
1491.22 Conservation easement deeds. 
1491.23 Easement modifications. 

Subpart C—General Administration 

1491.30 Violations and remedies. 
1491.31 Appeals. 
1491.32 Scheme or device. 

AUTHORITY: 16 U.S.C. 3838h–3838i. 

SOURCE: 68 FR 26474, May 16, 2003, unless 
otherwise noted. 

Subpart A—General Provisions 
§ 1491.1 Applicability. 

(a) The regulations in this part set 
forth policies, procedures, and require-
ments for program implementation of 
the Farm and Ranch Lands Protection 
Program as administered by the Nat-
ural Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS). FRPP cooperative agreements 
and easements signed on or after May 
16, 2003, will be administered according 
to 7 CFR part 1491. 

(b) The NRCS Chief may implement 
FRPP in any of the 50 States, the Dis-
trict of Columbia, the Commonwealth 
of Puerto Rico, Guam, the Virgin Is-
lands of the United States, American 
Samoa, and the Commonwealth of the 
Northern Mariana Islands. 

§ 1491.2 Administration. 
(a) The regulations in this part will 

be administered under the general su-
pervision and direction of the NRCS 
Chief. 

(b) NRCS shall—(1) Provide overall 
program management and implementa-
tion leadership for FRPP; 

(2) Develop, maintain, and ensure 
that policies, guidelines, and proce-
dures are carried out to meet program 
goals and objectives; 

(3) Ensure that the FRPP share of 
the cost of an easement or other deed 
restrictions in eligible land shall not 
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exceed 50 percent of the appraised fair 
market value of the conservation ease-
ment; 

(4) Determine land and entity eligi-
bility; 

(5) Ensure a conservation plan is de-
veloped in accordance with 7 CFR part 
12; 

(6) Make funding decisions and deter-
mine allocations of program funds; 

(7) Coordinate with the Office of the 
General Counsel (OGC) to ensure the 
legal sufficiency of the cooperative 
agreement and the easement deed or 
other legal instrument; 

(8) Sign and monitor cooperative 
agreements for the CCC with the se-
lected entity; 

(9) Monitor and ensure conservation 
plan compliance with highly erodible 
land and wetland provisions in accord-
ance with 7 CFR part 12; and 

(10) Provide leadership for estab-
lishing, implementing, and overseeing 
administrative processes for ease-
ments, easement payments, and admin-
istrative and financial performance re-
porting. 

(c) NRCS may enter into cooperative 
agreements with eligible entities to as-
sist NRCS with implementation of this 
part. 

§ 1491.3 Definitions. 
The following definitions may be ap-

plicable to this part: 
Agricultural uses are defined by the 

State’s Purchase of Development 
Rights (PDR) program, or where no 
PDR program exists, agricultural uses 
should be defined by the State agricul-
tural use assessment program. (If the 
Agency finds that a State definition of 
agriculture is so broad that an included 
use could lead to the degradation of 
soils, NRCS reserves the right to im-
pose greater deed restrictions on the 
property than allowable under that 
State definition of agriculture in order 
to protect topsoil.) 

Chief means the Chief of NRCS, 
USDA. 

Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) is 
a Government-owned and operated en-
tity that was created to stabilize, sup-
port, and protect farm income and 
prices. CCC is managed by a Board of 
Directors, subject to the general super-
vision and direction of the Secretary of 

Agriculture, who is an ex-officio direc-
tor and chairperson of the Board. CCC 
provides the funding for FRPP, and 
NRCS administers FRPP on its behalf. 

Conservation Easement means a vol-
untary, legally recorded restriction, in 
the form of a deed, on the use of prop-
erty, in order to protect resources such 
as agricultural lands, historic struc-
tures, open space, and wildlife habitat. 

Conservation Plan is the document 
that— 

(1) Applies to highly erodible crop-
land; 

(2) Describes the conservation system 
applicable to the highly erodible crop-
land and describes the decisions of the 
person with respect to location, land 
use, tillage systems, and conservation 
treatment measures and schedules; 

(3) Is approved by the local soil con-
servation district in consultation with 
the local committees established under 
Section 8(b)(5) of the Soil Conservation 
and Domestic Allotment Act (16 U.S.C. 
5909h(b)(5)) and the Secretary, or by 
the Secretary. 

Eligible entities means Federally rec-
ognized Indian Tribes, States, units of 
local government, and certain non-gov-
ernmental organizations, which have a 
farmland protection program that pur-
chases agricultural conservation ease-
ments for the purpose of protecting 
topsoil by limiting conversion to non- 
agricultural uses of the land. 

Additionally, to be eligible for FRPP, 
the entity must have pending offers, 
for acquiring conservation easements 
for the purpose of protecting agricul-
tural land from conversion to non-agri-
cultural uses. 

Eligible land is privately owned land 
on a farm or ranch that has prime, 
unique, Statewide, or locally impor-
tant soil, or contains historical or ar-
chaeological resources, and is subject 
to a pending offer by an eligible entity. 
Eligible land includes cropland, range-
land, grassland, and pasture land, as 
well as forest land that is an incidental 
part of an agricultural operation. 
Other incidental land that would not 
otherwise be eligible, but when consid-
ered as part of a pending offer, may be 
considered eligible, if inclusion of such 
land would significantly augment pro-
tection of the associated farm or ranch 
land. 
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Fair market value is ascertained 
through standard real property ap-
praisal methods. Fair market value is 
the amount in cash, or in terms reason-
ably equivalent to cash, for which in 
all probability the property would have 
sold on the effective date of the ap-
praisal, after a reasonable exposure of 
time on the open competitive market, 
from a willing and reasonably knowl-
edgeable seller, to a willing and reason-
ably knowledgeable buyer with neither 
acting under any compulsion to buy or 
sell, giving due consideration to all 
available economic uses of the prop-
erty at the time of the appraisal. Ease-
ment price will be determined by com-
pleting an appraisal for market value 
of the whole property (larger parcel) 
before the easement (before value) and 
an appraisal for market value of the 
whole property (larger parcel) after the 
easement (after value) is placed. The 
difference between the before value and 
the after value is deemed the value of 
the conservation easement. 

Farm or Ranch Succession Plan is a 
general plan to address the continu-
ation of some type of agricultural busi-
ness on the conserved land; the farm or 
ranch succession plan may include spe-
cific intra-family succession agree-
ments or strategies to address business 
asset transfer planning to create oppor-
tunities for beginning farmers and 
ranchers. 

Field Office Technical Guide (FOTG) is 
the official document for NRCS guide-
lines, criteria, and standards for plan-
ning and applying conservation treat-
ments and conservation management 
systems. The FOTG contains detailed 
information on the conservation of 
soil, water, air, plant, and animal re-
sources applicable to the local area for 
which it is prepared. 

Forest land means a land cover/use 
category that is at least 10 percent 
stocked by single-stemmed woody spe-
cies of any size that will be at least 4 
meters (13 feet) tall at maturity. Also 
included is land bearing evidence of 
natural regeneration of tree cover (cut 
over forest or abandoned farmland) 
that is not currently developed for non-
forest use. Ten percent stocked, when 
viewed from a vertical direction, 
equates to an aerial canopy cover of 
leaves and branches of 25 percent or 

greater. The minimum area for classi-
fication as forest land is 1 acre, and the 
area must be at least 100 feet wide. Ex-
ceptions may be made by the Chief for 
land primarily managed through a low- 
input system for food, fiber, or other 
agricultural products. 

Historical and archaeological resources 
must be: 

(1) Listed in the National Register of 
Historic Places (established under the 
National Historic Preservation Act 
(NHPA), 16 U.S.C. 470, et seq.), or 

(2) Formally determined eligible for 
listing in the National Register of His-
toric Places (by the State Historic 
Preservation Officer (SHPO) or Tribal 
Historic Preservation Officer (THPO) 
and the Keeper of the National Reg-
ister in accordance with section 106 of 
the NHPA), or 

(3) Formally listed in the State or 
Tribal Register of Historic Places of 
the SHPO (designated under section 101 
(b)(1)(B) of the NHPA) or the THPO 
(designated under section 101(d)(1)(C) of 
the NHPA). 

Imminent harm means those easement 
violations or threatened violations 
that, in the opinion of the Agency, 
would likely cause immediate and sig-
nificant degradation to the conserva-
tion values; for example, those viola-
tions which would adversely impact 
soil structure or result in the erosion 
of topsoil beyond acceptable levels as 
established by NRCS. 

Land Evaluation and Site Assessment 
System (LESA) is the land evaluation 
system approved by the NRCS State 
Conservationist used to rank land for 
farm and ranch land protection pur-
poses, based on soil potential for agri-
culture, as well as social and economic 
factors, such as location, access to 
markets, and adjacent land use. (For 
additional information see the Farm-
land Protection Policy Act rule at 7 
CFR part 658.) 

Landowner means a person, persons, 
estate, corporation, or other business 
or nonprofit entity having fee title 
ownership of farm or ranch land. 

Natural Resources Conservation Service 
is an agency of the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture. 

Non-governmental organization is de-
fined as any organization that: 
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(1) Is organized for, and at all times 
since the formation of the organiza-
tion, has been operated principally for 
one or more of the conservation pur-
poses specified in clause (i), (ii), (iii), or 
(iv) of section 170(h)(4)(A) of the Inter-
nal Revenue Code of 1986; 

(2) Is an organization described in 
section 501(c)(3) of that Code that is ex-
empt from taxation under 501(a) of that 
Code; 

(3) Is described in section 509(a)(2) of 
that Code; or 

(4) Is described in section 509(a)(3) of 
that Code and is controlled by an orga-
nization described in section 509(a)(2) 
of that Code. 

Other interests in land include any 
right in real property recognized by 
State law, including fee title. FRPP 
funds will only be used to purchase 
other interests in land with prior ap-
proval from the Chief. 

Other productive soils are soils that 
are contained on farm or ranch land 
that is identified as farmland of State-
wide or local importance and is used 
for the production of food, feed, fiber, 
forage, or oilseed crops. The appro-
priate State or local government agen-
cy determines Statewide or locally im-
portant farmland with concurrence 
from the State Conservationist. Gen-
erally, these farmlands produce high 
yields of crops when treated and man-
aged according to acceptable farming 
methods. In some States and localities, 
farmlands of Statewide and local im-
portance may include tracts of land 
that have been designated for agri-
culture by State law or local ordi-
nance. 7 CFR part 657 sets forth the 
process for designating soils as State-
wide or locally important. 

Pending offer is a written bid, con-
tract, or option extended to a land-
owner by an eligible entity to acquire a 
conservation easement before the legal 
title to these rights has been conveyed 
for the purpose of limiting non-agricul-
tural uses of the land. 

Prime and unique farmland are defined 
separately, as follows: 

(1) Prime farmland is land that has 
the best combination of physical and 
chemical characteristics for producing 
food, feed, fiber, forage, oilseed, and 
other agricultural crops with minimum 
inputs of fuel, fertilizer, pesticides, and 

labor, without intolerable soil erosion, 
as determined by the Secretary. 

(2) Unique farmland is land other 
than prime farmland that is used for 
the production of specific high-value 
food and fiber crops, as determined by 
the Secretary. It has the special com-
bination of soil quality, location, grow-
ing season, and moisture supply needed 
to economically produce sustained 
high quality or high yields of specific 
crops when treated and managed ac-
cording to acceptable farming meth-
ods. Examples of such crops include 
citrus, tree nuts, olives, cranberries, 
fruits, and vegetables. Additional infor-
mation on the definition of prime, 
unique, or other productive soil can be 
found in 7 CFR part 657 and 7 CFR part 
658. 

Secretary is the Secretary of the U.S. 
Department of Agriculture. 

State Technical Committee means a 
committee established by the Sec-
retary of the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture in a State pursuant to 16 U.S.C. 
3861 and 7 CFR part 610, subpart C. 

State Conservationist means the NRCS 
employee authorized to direct and su-
pervise NRCS activities in a State, the 
Caribbean Area (Puerto Rico and the 
Virgin Islands), or the Pacific Basin 
Area (Guam, American Samoa, and the 
Commonwealth of the Northern Mar-
iana Islands). 

United States’ rights means rights in 
real property including the right to en-
force the terms of the conservation 
easement deed and take sole title to 
the conservation easement deed. 

[68 FR 26474, May 16, 2003, as amended at 71 
FR 42571, July 27, 2006] 

§ 1491.4 Program requirements. 

(a) Under FRPP, the Secretary, on 
behalf of CCC, shall purchase conserva-
tion easements, in partnership with eli-
gible entities, from landowners who 
voluntarily wish to protect their farm 
and ranch lands from conversion to 
nonagricultural uses. Eligible entities 
submit applications to NRCS State Of-
fices to partner with NRCS to acquire 
conservation easements on farm and 
ranch land. NRCS enters into coopera-
tive agreements with selected entities 
and provides funds for up to 50 percent 
of the appraised market value for the 
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easement purchase. In return, the enti-
ty agrees to acquire, hold, manage, and 
enforce the easement. A United States’ 
rights clause must also be included in 
each FRPP funded easement deed for 
the protection of the Federal invest-
ment, and the United States must be 
named as a grantee on each FRPP 
funded easement deed. 

(b) The term of all easements will be 
in perpetuity unless prohibited by 
State law. 

(c) To be eligible to receive FRPP 
funding, an entity must meet the defi-
nition of ‘‘eligible entity’’ as listed in 
§ 1491.3. In addition, eligible entities 
wishing to receive FRPP funds must 
also demonstrate: 

(1) A commitment to long-term con-
servation of agricultural lands; 

(2) A capability to acquire, manage, 
and enforce easements; 

(3) Sufficient number of staff dedi-
cated to monitoring and easement 
stewardship; and 

(4) The availability of funds. 
(d) Eligible land must meet the defi-

nition of ‘‘eligible land’’ as provided in 
§ 1491.3. In addition: 

(1) Entire farms or ranches may be 
enrolled in FRPP. 

(2) Farms must contain at least 50 
percent of prime, unique, Statewide, or 
locally important soil, unless other-
wise determined by the State Con-
servationist, or contain historical or 
archaeological resources. 

(3) Eligible lands are farm and ranch 
lands subject to a pending offer, as de-
fined in § 1491.3, for purchase of a con-
servation easement. 

(4) For a farm to be considered eligi-
ble, the forest land of a farm cannot ex-
ceed two-thirds of the easement area. 

(5) Eligible land must be privately 
owned. NRCS will not enroll land in 
FRPP that is owned in fee title by an 
agency of the United States or State or 
local government, or land that is al-
ready subject to an easement or deed 
restriction that limits the conversion 
of the land to nonagricultural use, un-
less otherwise determined by the Sec-
retary. 

(6) Eligible land must be owned by 
landowners who certify that they do 
not exceed the adjusted gross income 
limitation eligibility requirements set 

forth in Section 1604 of the Farm Secu-
rity and Rural Investment Act of 2002. 

(e) Prior to FRPP fund disbursement, 
the value of the conservation easement 
must be appraised. Appraisals must be 
completed and signed by a State-cer-
tified general appraiser and must con-
tain a disclosure statement by the ap-
praiser. The appraisal must conform to 
the Uniform Standards of Professional 
Appraisal Practices and the Uniform 
Appraisal Standards for Federal Land 
Acquisitions. In addition, NRCS may 
require an eligible entity to obtain an 
appraisal using NRCS appraisal in-
structions in order to ensure the accu-
racy of the conservation easement ap-
praisal upon which the NRCS contribu-
tion towards fair market value is 
based. 

(f) At the discretion of the Chief, a 
standard easement or equivalent legal 
form, which meets the intent of the 
2002 Act, will be required as a condition 
for program participation. 

(g) The landowner shall be respon-
sible for complying with the Highly 
Erodible Land and Wetland Conserva-
tion provisions of the Food Security 
Act of 1985, as amended, and 7 CFR part 
12. 

[68 FR 26474, May 16, 2003, as amended at 71 
FR 42572, July 27, 2006] 

§ 1491.5 Application procedures. 

(a) When funds are available, NRCS 
publishes a Request for Proposals in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER or, at the dis-
cretion of the Chief, uses another proc-
ess to solicit applications from eligible 
entities to cooperate in the acquisition 
of conservation easements on farms 
and ranches. Information required in 
the application will be set forth in the 
Request for Proposals. 

(b) To participate, an eligible entity 
submits a proposal to NRCS for the ac-
quisition of conservation easements on 
eligible farm or ranch land, on which 
the entity already has pending offers. 
An entity’s application contains a re-
quest to fund one or more parcels. All 
applications must be submitted to the 
appropriate NRCS State Conserva-
tionist by the specified date, as indi-
cated in the Request for Proposals. 
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§ 1491.6 Ranking considerations and 
proposal selection. 

(a) Once the NRCS State Conserva-
tionist has assessed entity eligibility 
and land eligibility, the State Con-
servationist shall use National and 
State criteria to evaluate the land and 
rank parcels. Entities and parcels will 
be selected for participation based on 
the entities’ responses to the Request 
for Proposals. Selection will be based 
on national ranking criteria set forth 
by the Chief in the Request for Pro-
posals and State criteria as determined 
by the State Conservationist, with ad-
vice from the State Technical Com-
mittee. 

(1) Examples of national criteria may 
include: 

(i) Acreage of prime, unique, and im-
portant farm and ranch land to be pro-
tected; 

(ii) Total acres of land to be pro-
tected with the requested award; 

(iii) Acreage of prime, unique, and 
important farm and ranch land identi-
fied in the National Resources Inven-
tory as converted to nonagricultural 
uses; 

(iv) Total acres needing protection; 
(v) Number or acreage of historical 

and archaeological resources to be pro-
tected on farm or ranch lands; 

(vi) Anticipated average FRPP cost 
per acre; 

(vii) Rate of land conversion (e.g., 
local land use conversion rates); 

(viii) Amount of the Federal share to 
be contributed to the acquisition of the 
conservation easement, as guaranteed 
by the eligible entity; 

(ix) History of eligible entity’s com-
mitment to conservation planning and 
conservation practice implementation; 

(x) History of an eligible entity’s 
commitment to assisting beginning 
farmers and ranchers, to promoting op-
portunities in farming and ranching, 
and to farm and ranch succession 
transfer; 

(xi) Eligible entity’s history of ac-
quiring, managing, holding, and enforc-
ing conservation easements. This could 
include annual farmland protection ex-
penditures, monetary donations re-
ceived, accomplishments, and staffing 
levels; 

(xii) A description of the eligible en-
tity’s farmland protection strategy and 

how the FRPP application submitted 
by the entity corresponds to the enti-
ty’s strategic plan; and 

(xiii) Eligible entity’s estimated 
acres of unfunded proposed conserva-
tion easements on prime, unique, and 
important farm and ranch land. 

(2) Examples of State or local cri-
teria, as determined by the State Con-
servationist may include: 

(i) Proximity of parcel to other pro-
tected clusters; 

(ii) Proximity of parcel to other agri-
cultural operations and infrastructure; 

(iii) Parcel size; 
(iv) Type of land use; 
(v) Maximum FRPP cost expended 

per acre; 
(vi) Amount of the Federal share to 

be contributed to the acquisition of the 
conservation easement, as guaranteed 
by the eligible entity; 

(vii) History of an eligible entity’s 
commitment to assisting beginning 
farmers and ranchers, to promoting op-
portunities in farming and ranching, 
and to farm and ranch succession 
transfer; 

(viii) Existence of a parcel in an agri-
culturally zoned area. 

(b) State ranking criteria will be de-
veloped on a State-by-State basis. 
Prior to proposal submission, inter-
ested entities should contact the State 
Conservationist located in their State 
for a full listing of applicable National 
and State ranking criteria. 

(c) The NRCS State Conservationist 
may seek advice from the State Tech-
nical Committee (established pursuant 
to 16 U.S.C. 3861) in evaluating the 
merits of the applications. 

§ 1491.7 Funding priorities. 

(a) NRCS will only consider funding 
the acquisition of eligible land in the 
Program if the agricultural viability of 
the land can be demonstrated. For ex-
ample, the land must be of sufficient 
size and have boundaries that allow for 
efficient management of the area. The 
land must also have access to markets 
for its products and a support infra-
structure appropriate for agricultural 
production. 

(b) NRCS may not fund the acquisi-
tion of eligible lands if NRCS deter-
mines that the protection provided by 
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the FRPP would not be effective be-
cause of on-site or off-site conditions. 

(c) NRCS will place a higher priority 
on easements acquired by entities that 
have extensive experience in managing 
and enforcing easements. 

(d) During the application period, 
pending offers having appraisals com-
pleted and signed by State-certified 
general appraisers within the preceding 
one year shall receive higher funding 
priority by the NRCS State Conserva-
tionist. Before funding is released for 
easement acquisition, the cooperating 
entity must provide NRCS with a copy 
of the certified appraisal. 

(e) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on lands and locations that help create 
a large tract of protected area for via-
ble agricultural production and that 
are under increasing urban develop-
ment pressure(s). 

(f) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on lands and locations that link to 
other Federal, Tribal, or State govern-
ments or non-governmental organiza-
tion efforts with complementary farm-
land protection objectives (e.g. open 
space, watershed and wildlife habitat 
protection). 

(g) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on lands that provide multifunctional 
benefits including social, economic, 
historical and archaeological, and envi-
ronmental benefits. 

(h) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on certain geographic regions where 
the enrollment of particular lands may 
help achieve National, State, and re-
gional goals and objectives, or enhance 
existing government or private con-
servation projects. 

(i) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on farms or ranches that have or will 
have a greater variety of natural re-
sources protected. 

(j) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on farms or ranches that have a farm 
succession plan or similar plan estab-
lished to encourage farm viability for 
future generations. 

(k) NRCS may place a higher priority 
on the national ranking criteria listed 
in § 1491.6(a)(1) than State criteria, if 
the NRCS Chief deems appropriate. 

Subpart B—Cooperative Agree-
ments and Conservation 
Easement Deeds 

§ 1491.20 Cooperative agreements. 
(a) NRCS, on behalf of CCC, enters 

into a cooperative agreement with 
those entities selected for funding 
awards. Once a proposal is selected by 
the State Conservationist, the entity 
must work with the appropriate State 
Conservationist to finalize and sign the 
cooperative agreement incorporating 
all necessary FRPP requirements. The 
cooperative agreement addresses: 

(1) The interests in land to be ac-
quired, including the form of the ease-
ments to be used and terms and condi-
tions; 

(2) The management and enforcement 
of the rights acquired; 

(3) The role of NRCS; 
(4) The responsibilities of the ease-

ment manager on lands acquired with 
the assistance of FRPP; and 

(5) Other requirements deemed nec-
essary by NRCS to protect the inter-
ests of the United States. 

(b) The cooperative agreement will 
also include an attachment listing the 
parcels accepted by the State Con-
servationist, landowners’ names, ad-
dresses, location map(s), and other rel-
evant information. An example of a co-
operative agreement may be obtained 
from the State Conservationist. 

§ 1491.21 Funding. 
(a) The State Conservationist, in co-

ordination with the cooperating entity, 
shall determine the NRCS share of the 
cost of purchasing a conservation ease-
ment. 

(b) Under the FRPP, NRCS may pro-
vide up to 50 percent of the appraised 
fair market value of the conservation 
easement. Entities are required to sup-
plement the NRCS share of the cost of 
the conservation easement. 

(c) Landowner donations up to 25 per-
cent of the appraised fair market value 
of the conservation easement may be 
considered part of the entity’s match-
ing offer. 

(d) For the entity, two cost-share op-
tions are available when providing its 
matching offer. 

(1) The entity may provide in cash at 
least 25 percent of the appraised fair 
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market value of the conservation ease-
ment, or 

(2) The entity may provide at least 50 
percent of the purchase price in cash, 
of the conservation easement. This sec-
ond option may be preferable to an en-
tity in the case of a large bargain sale 
by the landowner. If this option is se-
lected, the NRCS share cannot exceed 
the entity’s contribution. 

(e) FRPP funds may not be used for 
expenditures such as appraisals, sur-
veys, title insurance, legal fees, costs 
of easement monitoring, and other re-
lated administrative and transaction 
costs incurred by the entity. 

(f) If the State Conservationist deter-
mines that the purchase of two or more 
conservation easements are com-
parable in achieving FRPP goals, the 
State Conservationist shall not assign 
a higher priority to any one of these 
conservation easements based on lesser 
cost to FRPP. 

§ 1491.22 Conservation easement 
deeds. 

(a) Under FRPP, a landowner grants 
an easement to an eligible entity with 
which NRCS has entered into an FRPP 
cooperative agreement. The easement 
shall require that the easement area be 
maintained in accordance with FRPP 
goals and objectives for the term of the 
easement. 

(b) Pending offers by an eligible enti-
ty must be for acquiring an easement 
in perpetuity, except where State law 
prohibits a permanent easement. 

(c) The conveyance document or con-
servation easement deed used by the el-
igible entity may be reviewed and ap-
proved by the NRCS National Office 
and Office of the General Counsel 
(OGC) before being recorded. 

(d) The conservation easement deed 
must identify the United States as a 
grantee with rights as set forth in the 
deed. Among the rights that the United 
States acquires in each conservation 
easement is the right to enforce the 
terms of the easement under specified 
conditions and the right to assume sole 
title to the conservation easement 
should the grantee abandon or attempt 
to terminate the conservation ease-
ment. 

(e) As a condition for participation, a 
conservation plan will be developed by 

NRCS in consultation with the land-
owner and implemented according to 
the NRCS Field Office Technical Guide 
and approved by the local conservation 
district. The conservation plan will be 
developed and managed in accordance 
with the Food Security Act of 1985, as 
amended, 7 CFR part 12 or subsequent 
regulations, and other requirements as 
determined by the State Conserva-
tionist. To ensure compliance with this 
conservation plan, the easement will 
grant to the United States, through 
NRCS, its successors or assigns, a right 
of access to the easement area. 

(f) The cooperating entity shall ac-
quire, hold, manage and enforce the 
easement. The cooperating entity may 
have the option to enter into an agree-
ment with governmental or private or-
ganizations to carry out easement 
stewardship responsibilities if approved 
by NRCS. 

(g) Prior to fund disbursement, NRCS 
must sign the conservation easement, 
concurring with the terms of the con-
servation easement and accepting its 
interest in the conservation easement 
deed. 

(h) All conservation easement deeds 
acquired with FRPP funds must be re-
corded. Proof of recordation shall be 
provided to NRCS by the cooperating 
entity. 

(i) Impervious surfaces shall not ex-
ceed 2 percent of the FRPP easement 
area, excluding NRCS-approved con-
servation practices. However, the 
NRCS State Conservationist may 
waive the 2 percent impervious surface 
limitation on a parcel-by-parcel basis, 
provided no more than six percent of 
the easement area is covered by imper-
vious surfaces. The NRCS State Con-
servationist must consider, at a min-
imum, population density, the ratio of 
open prime and important soil versus 
impervious surfaces on the easement 
area, and parcel size when deciding 
whether to waive the two percent limi-
tation. All FRPP easements must in-
clude language limiting the amount of 
impervious surfaces within the ease-
ment area. 

[68 FR 26474, May 16, 2003, as amended at 71 
FR 42572, July 27, 2006] 
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§ 1491.23 Easement modifications. 
(a) After an easement has been re-

corded, no amendments to the ease-
ment will be made without prior ap-
proval by NRCS State Conservationist 
and the USDA Office of General Coun-
sel. 

(b) Easement modifications will be 
approved only when easement is duly 
prepared and recorded in conformity 
with standard real estate practices, in-
cluding requirements for title ap-
proval, subordination of liens, and rec-
ordation, and when the amendment is 
consistent with the purposes of the 
conservation easement. 

Subpart C—General 
Administration 

§ 1491.30 Violations and remedies. 
(a) In the event of a violation of the 

terms of the easement, the cooperating 
entity shall notify the landowner. The 
landowner may be given reasonable no-
tice and, where appropriate, an oppor-
tunity to voluntarily correct the viola-
tion in accordance with the terms of 
the conservation easement. 

(b) In the event that the grantee/ 
partner fails to enforce any of the 
terms of the conservation easement, as 
determined in the sole discretion of the 
Secretary of the United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture, the Secretary and 
his or her successors or assigns may ex-
ercise the United States’ rights to en-
force the terms of the conservation 
easement through any and all authori-
ties available under Federal or State 
law. In the event that the grantee/part-
ner attempts to terminate, transfer, or 
otherwise divest itself of any rights, 
title, or interests in the conservation 
easement without the prior consent of 
the Secretary and, if applicable, pay-
ment of consideration to the United 
States, then, at the option of the Sec-
retary, all right, title, and interest in 
the conservation easement shall be-
come vested solely in the United States 
of America. 

(c) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of 
this section, NRCS, upon notification 
to the landowner, reserves the right to 
enter upon the easement area at any 
time to monitor conservation plan im-
plementation or remedy deficiencies or 

easement violations, as it relates to 
the conservation plan. The entry may 
be made at the discretion of NRCS 
when the actions are deemed necessary 
to protect highly erodible soils and 
wetland resources. The landowner will 
be liable for any costs incurred by the 
United States as a result of the land-
owner’s negligence or failure to comply 
with the easement requirements as it 
relates to conservation plan violations. 

(d) The United States shall be enti-
tled to recover any and all administra-
tive and legal costs, including attor-
ney’s fees or expenses, associated with 
any enforcement or remedial action as 
it relates to the enforcement of the 
FRPP easement. 

(e) The conservation easement deed 
must include an indemnification clause 
requiring the landowner (grantor) to 
indemnify and hold harmless the 
United States from any liability aris-
ing from or related to the property en-
rolled in FRPP. 

(f) In instances where an easement is 
terminated or extinguished, NRCS will 
collect CCC’s share of the conservation 
easement based on the appraised fair 
market value of the conservation ease-
ment at the time the easement is ex-
tinguished or terminated. CCC’s share 
shall be in proportion to its percentage 
of original investment. 

(g) In the event NRCS determines it 
must exercise the United States’ right 
to enforce the terms of or take title to 
the conservation easement, NRCS will 
provide written notice by certified 
mail to the grantee at the grantee’s 
last known address. The notice will set 
forth the nature of the noncompliance 
by the grantee and a 60-day period to 
cure. If the grantee fails to cure within 
the 60-day period, the United States 
will take the action specified under the 
notice. The United States reserves the 
right to decline to provide a period to 
cure if NRCS determines that immi-
nent harm may result to the conserva-
tion easement deed or the conservation 
values it seeks to protect. 

[68 FR 26474, May 16, 2003, as amended at 71 
FR 42572, July 27, 2006] 

§ 1491.31 Appeals. 
(a) A person or cooperating entity 

which has submitted an FRPP proposal 
and is therefore participating in FRPP 
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may obtain a review of any administra-
tive determination concerning eligi-
bility for participation utilizing the 
administrative appeal regulations pro-
vided in 7 CFR part 614. 

(b) Before a person may seek judicial 
review of any action taken under this 
part, the person must exhaust all ad-
ministrative appeal procedures set 
forth in paragraph (a) of this section, 
and for the purposes of judicial review, 
no decision shall be a final agency ac-
tion except a decision of the U. S. De-
partment of Agriculture under these 
provisions. 

§ 1491.32 Scheme or device. 
(a) If it is determined by the Sec-

retary that a cooperating entity has 
employed a scheme or device to defeat 
the purposes of this part, any part of 
any program payment otherwise due or 
paid such a cooperating entity during 
the applicable period may be withheld 
or be required to be refunded with in-
terest thereon, as determined appro-
priate by CCC. 

(b) A scheme or device includes, but 
is not limited to, coercion, fraud, mis-
representation, depriving any other 
person or entity of payments for ease-
ments for the purpose of obtaining a 
payment to which a person would oth-
erwise not be entitled. 

PART 1492 [RESERVED] 

PART 1493—CCC EXPORT CREDIT 
GUARANTEE PROGRAMS 

Subpart A—Restrictions and Criteria for 
Export Credit Guarantee Programs 

Sec. 
1493.1 General statement. 
1493.2 Purposes of programs. 
1493.3 Restrictions on programs and cargo 

preference statement. 
1493.4 Criteria for country allocations. 
1493.5 Criteria for agricultural commodity 

allocations. 
1493.6 Additional required determinations 

for GSM–103. 

Subpart B—CCC Export Credit Guarantee 
Program (GSM–102) and CCC Inter-
mediate Export Credit Guarantee Pro-
gram (GSM–103) Operations 

1493.10 General statement. 
1493.20 Definition of terms. 

1493.30 Information required for program 
participation. 

1493.40 Application for a payment guar-
antee. 

1493.50 Certification requirements for ob-
taining payment guarantee. 

1493.60 Payment guarantee. 
1493.70 Guarantee rates and fees. 
1493.80 Evidence of export. 
1493.90 Certification requirements for the 

evidence of export. 
1493.100 Proof of entry. 
1493.110 Notice of default and claims for 

loss. 
1493.120 Payment for loss. 
1493.130 Recovery of losses. 
1493.140 Miscellaneous provisions. 

Subpart C—CCC Facility Guarantee 
Program (FGP) Operations 

1493.200 General statement. 
1493.210 Definition of terms. 
1493.220 Exporter eligibility. 
1493.230 Eligible transactions. 
1493.240 Initial application and letter of pre-

liminary commitment. 
1493.250 Final application and issuance of a 

facility payment guarantee 
1493.260 Facility payment guarantee. 
1493.270 Certifications. 
1493.280 Evidence of export report. 
1493.290 Proof of entry. 
1493.300 Notice of default and claims for 

loss. 
1493.310 Payment for loss. 
1493.320 Recovery of losses. 
1493.330 Miscellaneous provisions. 

Subpart D—CCC Supplier Credit 
Guarantee Program Operations 

1493.400 General statement. 
1493.410 Definition of terms. 
1493.420 Information required for program 

participation. 
1493.430 Application for a payment guar-

antee. 
1493.440 Certification requirements for pay-

ment guarantee. 
1493.450 Payment guarantee. 
1493.460 Guarantee rates and fees. 
1493.470 Evidence of export. 
1493.480 Certification requirements for the 

evidence of export. 
1493.490 Proof of entry. 
1493.500 Notice of default and claims for 

loss. 
1493.510 Payment for loss. 
1493.520 Recovery of losses. 
1493.530 Miscellaneous provisions. 

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 5602, 5622, 5661, 5662, 
5663, 5664, 5676; 15 U.S.C. 714b(d), 714c(f). 

SOURCE: 59 FR 52876, Oct. 19, 1994, unless 
otherwise noted. 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 13:14 Feb 06, 2008 Jkt 214021 PO 00000 Frm 00809 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\214021.XXX 214021ys
hi

ve
rs

 o
n 

P
R

O
D

1P
C

62
 w

ith
 C

F
R


		Superintendent of Documents
	2014-10-10T16:43:54-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




